THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 29 October 2007 from 7.30    pm to 9.07 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.
Present:
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith
Also in attendance:  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Councillors David Sansom and Mark Weedon
Officers:
 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


Tony Beirne
-
Director of Strategic Services


David Gardner
- 
Director of Corporate Resources


Geof Muggeridge
- 
Chief Development Control Officer

Ami Beeton
- 
Principal Committee Manager
Apologies for absence: Councillor Kerron Cross
  
EX86/07
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 24 September 2007 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EX87/07
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


To receive any declarations of interest.


RESOURCES

EX88/07
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT & BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – SEPTEMBER 2007 (MONTH 6) 

This report gave an update on the three-year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 30 September 2007.

Members were advised that the under spend for housing would be shown in the next Financial Position Statement.

RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:


(1)
that the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£

	General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
	(66,001)

(69,640)
	(16,960)

0
	75,280

0
	293,690

0



(2)
that the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate.

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£

	Additions / (Savings)

Re-phasing
	(105,000)

(795,850)
	0

795,850
	0

0
	0

0

	Total
	(900,850)
	795,850
	0
	0



To the Policy Panels:


(3)
that this report be noted.

EX89/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 25 October 2007.

Capital Purchase of Folder/Inserter Machine

Members were advised that a capital bid had been agreed for the purchase of a folder/inserter machine. After exploration by officers it was noted that only one supplier was compatible with existing machinery. This report requested the purchase of a folder/inserter machine without going through the tender process as per Contract Procedure Rules 5(a) (v).

It was noted that the supplier was able to offer, under a promotion, to supply a letter opener/extractor, which would usually cost £6750.


This purchase would provide both cashable and non-cashable savings as well as offering resilience. 


Members expressed concern at the lack of information in the report and requested that future reports be more detailed.


The Portfolio Holder for Housing enquired whether the costings had taken into account the housing work which now be transferring to Thrive.  The Director of Strategic Services noted that there was still a substantial amount of work that would need this requirement.

The Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health asked how the department would be able to demonstrate Value for Money and whether they would be work brought in to utilise the service. 


The Director for Strategic Services noted that they were always looking for opportunities to keep costs down and would be thinking about talking to partners. 

RESOLVED:-



that the Folder Inserter Model IS82 from Neopost, which is compatible with existing franking machine and includes an IM30 Opening Extracting machine be purchased.


Software Enhancement for Housing and Council Tax benefit systems

This report sought approval for the purchase of a piece of software to enhance the existing housing and council tax benefit system. 

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the purchase of the software be approved;


(2)
that the capital programme for 2007/08 be amended to include this item; and


(3)
that contract procedure rule 5 be waived in order to permit this purchase without competitive tender.


Debt Management Strategy

The Portfolio Holder for Resources noted that this was a holding report and that a further report would be coming back to the next Executive Committee meeting.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the responses to the questions raised by the Executive, which are contained in paragraphs 2.3.1 - 2.3.7 of the report be noted; and


(2)
that a further report of the Debt Management Strategy be submitted to the next meeting of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee.


LEISURE

EX90/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Members were asked to consider the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Policy and Scrutiny Committee.
Progress report with Respect to Leavesden and Scotsbridge Pavilions
Members were advised of the progress of Leavesden and Scotsbridge Pavilions. 

RESOLVED:-



that the report and the potential £150,000 saving in this project be noted.


Proposed new buildings in the Aquadrome to provide a shop and restaurant and public toilets, an apartment and an information centre

This report informed Members of the progress with the Aquadrome project. Members requested that detailed information be circulated to the Committee. 

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the anticipated savings in the Pavilions’ project be vired to this project (The Aquadrome project) but only be implemented after detailed information has been circulated to the Executive and be delegated to the Director of Leisure and Environment in consultation with the Chairman of this committee and the Portfolio Holder; and


(2)
that the report & Project Initiation Document be noted.


Croxley Green Skate Park

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the report be noted;


(2)
that Leisure Officers continue to monitor the usage, accident levels and number of reported anti-social behaviour police reports at Croxley Green Skate Park; and


(3)
that Leisure Officers ask the Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents (RoSPA) to undertake a further risk assessment based on the present operations at the Park.


Skateboarding Area within South Oxhey playing fields

Members were updated on the progress on the proposed open access street-style skateboarding area within South Oxhey Playing Fields.


The Portfolio Holder for  Leisure thanked the leisure team for all their hard work. 

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that planning permission for the proposed skateboarding area be sought; and


(2)
that the final decision for awarding the contract to install a skateboarding area in South Oxhey Playing Fields be delegated to the Director of Leisure and Environment in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community. 

Watersmeet Progress Report

Members were updated on the progress of Watersmeet against the revised Community Hall Business Plan, and on advanced sales of the pantomime.

The Portfolio Holder for Leisure commented that the pantomime sales were ahead of targets. 

RESOLVED:-



that the report be noted.


LEISURE AND PUBLIC SERVICES & HEALTH

EX91/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY PANEL AND LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


The Committee was asked to consider the recommendations from the Public Services & Health Policy Panel and the Leisure and Community Policy Panel.

Consultation and Future Proposals for Leavesden Country Park


The Committee agreed that there needed to be clearer reporting lines and agreed that Leavesden Country Park was an issue for the Leisure and Community Policy Panel. It was agreed that this report should go back to the them for further consideration of the details. 

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the report be noted;and


(2)
 that the report go back to Leisure and Community Policy and Scrutiny Committee for further consideration of the details


HOUSING

EX92/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee considered the recommendations of the Sustainable and Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee.

Consideration of Recommendations from the Tenants’ and Leaseholders’ Forum


Voids Recharge Procedure

The Portfolio Holder for Housing noted that this was a sensible recommendation and suggested an additional recommendation to forward this on to Thrive Board.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Maintenance Services Manager amend the procedure so that no charge would be made if something was not identified by the inspection, unless it was wilful damage;


(2)
that the officers draft wording to apply where blatant damage had occurred when leaving the property, and


(3)
that a revised policy with less financial impact on the outgoing tenant be drawn up and recommended to the appropriate Thrive Panel and Board to be used as a basis of Incentive to Move cases.

EX93/07
MANDATORY   DISABLED FACILTIES GRANT CAPITAL BUDGET 

This report advised the results of a review of the private sector mandatory disabled facilities grant.

Members expressed concern at the lack of project management for disabled grants and it was suggested that officers could look in to the way that other authorities carried this out for example Watford Borough Council. 

RESOLVED:-



that the request to increase the Capital Grant for Mandatory Disabled Facilities Grants  by £128,750 in 2007/08 to meet increased demand be agreed.  

ENVIRONMENT

EX94/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Members received the recommendations of the Sustainable and Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee.

Regional Economic Strategy For The East Of England: Draft Strategy For Consultation, September 2007


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the East of England Development Agency be advised that   the Council welcomes the opportunity to participate in the development and implementation of the Regional Economic Strategy for the East of England, and wishes to make the following comments on the Draft Strategy for Consultation;


(2)
that further consideration needs to be given as to how important objectives such as providing sufficient affordable housing, community infrastructure, jobs in “deprived” wards, genuinely sustainable development and sustainable transport can be achieved in practice. The Council seeks EEDA’s reassurance that it will work closely with other agencies to provide the necessary infrastructure and deliver the objectives;


(3)
that EEDA be reminded that Three Rivers is an area of high quality landscape and small historic towns which has experienced extreme pressures for development as a result of proximity to London and the M25. The future scale and character of development should reflect local needs for a sustainable living and working environment and should safeguard the predominantly rural character of the area; and


(4)
that the Chilterns Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and adjoining areas of attractive landscape should be specifically identified as forming a key element of the green and open character of the western part of the Arc.


Three Rivers Cycle Schemes – Implementation of New Routes

This report undertook a review of the Three Rivers Cycling Strategy, to include an appraisal of feasible routes and the development of a programme for implementation. 

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that a review of the Three Rivers Cycling Strategy be carried out, to include an appraisal of feasible routes and the development of a programme for implementation;


(2)
that £66,660 allocated in the capital programme for cycle schemes in 2007/08 be saved; and

(3) that a further report be presented on the results of the review.

Three Rivers Parking Scheme – New Parking Restrictions

Members received the results of local consultation.

RESOLVED:-

(1) 
that the results of consultation and officer recommendations be noted; and

(2) that a further report be presented once the capital programme for 2008/9 is known.


Rickmansworth Parking Scheme Review

Members received the results of local consultation.

RESOLVED:-



that the results of consultation be noted, and a further report be presented once the 2008/9 capital programme is known.


Review of the Parking Business Case

This report advised the budgetary position for the 2007/08 and asked for consideration of options for improving the viability of the scheme and longer term risk management together with possible implications of new contractual arrangements from February 2008, and the effects of changes resulting from the Traffic Management Act. 

Members discussed the parking charges proposals and suggested an increase in all day pay and display charges from £2.50 to £3.00 rather than the recommended charge of £3.20. It was noted that charges would be reviewed on an annual basis.

Councillor David Sansom noted that he was not happy with the recommendation that be fines be increased as a result of the Traffic Management Act.

The  amended recommendations on being put to the meeting were declared CARRIED, the voting being 8 in favour, 0 against and 1 abstention.


RESOLVED:- 


(1)
that the fine levels be increased as a result of the Traffic Management Act to a level of £70 for higher level contraventions and £50 for lesser contraventions, with the 50% discount applying for prompt payment;


(2)
that permit fees be increased from £40 to £45 per annum (£20 to £23 for half day), all day pay and display fees from £2 50 to £3, and scratch card charges from £1 per day  to £1.20

(3)      that a charge of £3 for use of South Oxhey train station car park be agreed;


(3)
that   the following additional income generation measures be assessed:

· A review of the number of parking attendants;

· Consideration of the wider introduction of resident and business permit parking in other areas under pressure throughout the district;

· More flexible use of parking attendants with immediate effect; 


(4)
that an annual review of charges be undertaken.

.


Advisory   Disabled Parking Bays

The Committee were asked to agree the installation of advisory disabled parking bays.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the advisory disabled bays listed below be agreed:

· 67 Matlock Crescent, South Oxhey

· 2 Gleneagles Close, South Oxhey

· 7 Gleneagles Close, South Oxhey

· 278 Hayling Road, South Oxhey

· 31 Bullsland Gardens, Chorleywood

· 55 Muirfield Road, South Oxhey

· 23 Colne Avenue, Rickmansworth

(2) that consideration of an advisory disabled bay for 54 Home Way, be delegated to the Director for Leisure and Environment in consultation with Ward Members

Parking Enforcement Service
The Committee was asked to review and agree the terms for inclusion in a revised agreement with Watford Borough Council for the provision of the parking enforcement service.

Councillor David Sansom questioned the change to the contract regarding page 174. It was noted that the final wording would be delegated to the Director of Leisure and Environment who would look into this query. 


RESOLVED:-



that   the Executive Committee be recommended that terms and conditions for the new agreement between Watford Borough Council and Three Rivers District Council for the provision of the Three Rivers parking enforcement service from 3 February 2008 be agreed subject to the final wording being delegated to Director of Leisure and Environment in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Environment. 


Oxhey Hall Conservation Area Draft Appraisal – Report On Consultation

Members were asked to approve the Oxhey Hall Conservation Area Appraisal. 

RESOLVED:-



that   the Oxhey Hall Conservation Area Appraisal be approved.


PUBLIC SERVICES & HEALTH

EX95/07
PROPOSED TRANSFER OF TWO SMALL AREAS OF LAND – HARLECH ROAD, LEAVESDEN


This report sough to obtain Members’ approval to transfer ownership of two small areas of land in Harlech Road, Leavesden, from the developers to Three Rivers District Council, and associated maintenance responsibilities. 

RESOLVED:-



that   the transfer to the council of the two small parcels of land at Harlech Road, Leavesden, on the terms set out in paragraph 2.5 above be approved.

EX96/07
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

RESOURCES

EX97/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Members were asked to consider the recommendations from the Resources Policy & Scrutiny Committee.

Flexible Retirement – Caretaker / Courier

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the request for Flexible Retirement as detailed in this report be approved;


(2)
that, in cases of requests for Flexible Retirement for officers aged 65 and  above, the Early Retirement and Termination policy be amended to allow authorisation to be made by the Chief Officer of the employing department as long as there are no net revenue costs for the Council ; and


(3)
that public access to the report and decision be denied until the decision of the Executive Committee is made public.


LEISURE

EX98/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Members were asked to consider the recommendations from the Leisure and Community Policy Panel.

Watersmeet Replacement Seating Tender


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the contract for replacement auditorium seats for Watersmeet would be awarded to Company B, 

(2)  
that p  ublic access to the report be immediate; and


(3)  
that public access to the decision be immediate.


William Penn Leisure Centre Refurbishment – Progress Report


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the progress report be noted;


(2)
that specialist legal advice is commissioned, in order to protect the Council’s interests in the event of a claim for adjudication by the main contractor. Costs are to be met from within the project’s contingency budget;


(3)
that officers continue to aim to ensure that the project is completed as soon as is practicable, within the fixed project budget and the Council’s quality requirements;

  
(4)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved; and

  
(5)
that public access to the decision be denied until issue resolved.


HOUSING

EX99/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Members were asked to consider the recommendations from the Sustainable and Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee.

Transfer of Land, Community Hall and Properties in Clitheroe Gardens

This report sought approval for the transfer of Clitheroe Community Hall, properties at 27, 29, 31, 33, 35 and 39 and Flats 1-16 Nanscott House, Clitheroe Gardens, South Oxhey to Sanctuary Housing Association. 

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to the above comments, option II be pursued and authority be delegated to the Director of Corporate Resources in consultation with Housing Portfolio Holder to enter into negotiations with Sanctuary Housing Association to agree the final   development site area to be transferred;


(2)
that members give in principle approval for the transfer of the Clitheroe Community Hall, properties 27, 29, 31, 33, 35 and 39 and Flats 1–16 Nanscott House, Clitheroe Gardens South Oxhey to Sanctuary Housing Association;


(3)
that on conclusion of negotiations with Sanctuary Housing and Thrive Homes the final approval to transfer all or some of the properties described in 11.1 above be delegated to the Director of Corporate Resources in conjunction with the Housing Portfolio Holder;


(4)
that subject to negotiations Sanctuary Housing Association transfer the ownership of the newly developed community hall to Thrive Homes;


(5)
that subject to negotiations Sanctuary Housing Association transfer an unspecified number of the newly completed flats to the management or ownership of Thrive Homes should Nanscott be included in the development site area; and


(6)
that a programme of consultation be urgently drawn up to inform, consult and communicate with effected residents; and


(7)
t  

  

  hat p  ublic access to the report be denied until   the decision of the Executive Committee is made public.


GENERAL

EX100/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SCRUTINY PANEL

Members received the recommendations from the Scrutiny Panel and were asked to consider them.

Stock Condition Survey

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the procedures for such tenders, especially single tenders, should be looked at and tightened up to ensure that in future the highest standards of both integrity, transparency and honest information to members is provided and findings reported to the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee;


(3)
that the Chief Executive should be asked to consider any further action in respect of this case;


(4)  
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved; and

  
(5)
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.

  
CHAIRMAN
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